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Summary

Carcinoma head ofthe pancreas are assessed by clinical examination, imaging,

Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangio Pancreatography (ERCP), Fine Needle

Aspiration Cytology (FNAC) and finally by laparotomy. Nevertheless still

there is a dilemma in labeling these patients as having inoperable cancer

pancreas because operable lesions may be wrongly labeled as inoperable or

benign lesion may be thought to be malignant. The aim of this study is to

evaluate these patients who present with clinical features of inoperable

carcinoma of pancreas and to assess their status of inoperability. Efforts were

taken to explore the possibilities of curative resection. If found inoperable,

then tissue or cytological sampling of the lesion and the alternative palliation

therapy offered to them. Palliative surgery and respective analysis of data

was done in 60 patients with clinically labeled carcinoma head of the

pancreas. Laparotomy was done for - (i) Assessment of in operability, (ii) tissue

or cytological sampling and (iii) Bilioenteric and gastro enteric bypass. The

tumor was considered to be inoperable by peroperative assessment & trial

dissection when it invaded the surrounding vital structure. Histological

confirmation was made by intraoperative core needle biopsy; shave biopsy,
biopsy of hepatic and lymph node metastasis. Cytological sampling was done

by transduodenal and intralesional FNAC. Hepaticojejunostomy or

Cholecystojejunostomy, Gastrojejunostomy and enteroenterostomy were

performed as palliative procedure in all patients. Chemical splanchinectomy

was performed in 25 patients. Twenty patients were diagnosed to have

carcinoma by Endoscopic biopsy. In remaining 40 patients, peroperative tissue

biopsy and cytological sampling yielded pancreatic carcinoma in 16 (4()'O%),

chronic pancreatitis in 6(l5.0 %), pancreatic tuberculosis in 5(12.5 %),

pancreatic non Hodgkin's lymphoma in 3(7.5%) and metastatic pancreatic

cancer in 2(5.0%). However, it failed to reveal any definitive diagnosis in

8(20.0 %) patients. These interesting findings changed the preoperative

diagnosis and guided us to plan the surgical procedure for cancerous and

non-cancerous patients accordingly.

Dept!. of Hepato Biliary Pancreatic Surgery (HBPS). BIRDEM Hospital. Dhaka.
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Introduction

Cancer pancreas is the 5th leading cause of

death amongst all cancer patients. It is known
that about 80% of patients suffering from
cancer head of the pancreas are inoperable
at the time of presentation. Inoperable cancer

head of pancreas suggests that, the lesion is
beyond the scope of definitive curative
resection due to its encroachments to other

adjacent structures and distant metastasis.
Major advancement has been achieved in the
field of imaging and surgical aspect of this
deadly disease during the last two decades.
But the accurate preoperative diagnosis and
the judgment of real inoperability still
remained in a dilemmal-3.

It is mandatory to have tissue or cytological
proof before labeling the cancer pancreas as

inoperable one4.5, because many benign
conditions like chronic pancreatitis,
pancreatic tuberculosis simulate the features
of pancreatic malignancy. The pancreatic
non-Hodgkin's lymphoma, metastatic
cancers are also other possibilities. These
conditions have different management

strategies and significant prognostic values.
The cytological and tissue diagnosis is also
needed for planning postoperative

chemotherapy & radiotherapy, as newer
chemotherapeutic agents are producing
satisfactory response in some pancreatic
cancers 6.7.

Only 20% of pancreatic cancers are suitable
for curative resection. The remaining vast
majority of patients might have really
inoperable cancer pancreas or may be other
lesion like desmoplastic tissue reaction
showing the features of involvement of the
regional vitalstructures,reactivehyperplasia
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of the lymph nodes or a benign non
cancerous lesion all together. This group
needs cautious assessment & management
according to status.

Materials and Methods
Patients

The subjects of this study were 60 patients
who underwent palliative surg~ries for
clinically labeled carcinoma head of the
pancreas in the Hepato Biliary Pancreatic
Surgery Unit (HBPS) of BIRDEM & other
hospitalsof Dhaka. The period extends from
July 1998 to November 2001 (42 months).
They included 39 men and 21 women aged
45 to 75 years. The patients presented with
the feature of obstructive jaundice (8OCk),
cholangiti~(63.3%),renaldysfunction (50%)
and coagulation disorder (66.67%)(Table-[).

Table-I: Presentations (?lthe patient (n=60)

Parameters n (%)

Obstructive jaundice 48
Fever & jaundice (Cholangitis) 38
Renal impairment 30
Coagulation disorder 40

(80'(»)
(63.3)
(50.0)

(66.67)

Pre-operative assessment

All patients were evaluated by clinical
examination, laboratory investigations and
imaging for diagnostic and therapeutic

purpose. CT scan and Ultrasound were
performed in all patients. Endoscopic
retrograde Cholangio Pancreatography
(ERCP) was performed in 45(75%). ERCP
could not be done in 6 patients due to
compression by the tumour or infiltration to

the duodenum and gastric antrum.
Endoscopic cannulation of the ampulla of
Vater failed in 3 patients because of
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anatomical hindrance produced by previous
gastric and duodenal surgery. Biopsy was
taken from the lesion endoscopically in
20(33.3%) patients. Biliary decompression
was performed using stent in the biliary tree
endoscopically (endoprosthesis) In
38(63.3%) patients. Tumour markers: CEA,
CAI9-9, were assessed in 35 (58.3%)
patients.

External biliary drainage (EBD) was
performed in 6(10%) and nasobiliary
drainage in 3(5%) patients (Table II).
Angiography was not performed because of
unavailability.

Table II: Preoperative investigations (n=60)

Investigation n (%)

US/CT scan 60

ERCP 45

Endoscopic biopsy 20

Endoprosthesis 38
Tumors markers (CA 19-9, CEA,) 35

External biliary drainage (EBD) 6

Nasobiliary (NBD) 3

( 100.0)

(75.0)

(33.3 )

(63.3)

(58.3)

( 10.0)

(5.0)

All patients were prepared for operation after
adequate assessment. Ten patients in whom

endoscopic endoprosthesis could not be
performed were in high risk for hepatic and
renal dysfunction. They were well hydrated

to maintain adequate urine output. Serum
creatinine, blood urea, and serum electrolytes
were closely monitored in them.

I1ltra-operative assessme1lt and surgical

procedures

Abdomen was explored either by right
subcostal or upper midline incision. Incisions
were extended to rooftop or around the
umbilicus according to the extent of tumor.
The tumor was considered really to be

inoperable when it invaded the surrounding
organs, vessels (superior mesenteric vessels
and portal vein) or metastases to the distant
organ (liver, lymph nodes, peritoneum). The
tumor of 30 patients were detected as
inoperable grossly after laparotomy because

of retro pancreatic extension, multicentric
involvement of the pancreas, solitary or

multiple enlarged fixed lymph node~ in the
gastro duodenal ligament, multiple hepatic
metastatic deposits and mesenteric
metastasis. Initially 10 patients were thought
to be operable after laparotomy but finally
they were found to be inoperable due to
vascular involvement seen after trial

dissection.

Sampling of The Inoperable Pancreatic Head
Lesion

Taking biopsy ofthe lesion intra-operatively
made histological confirmation. Biopsy of

the pancreatoduodenal, gastroduodenal
lymph nodes were taken in 19(47.5%)

patients, hepatic metastasis in 8(20%)
patients, core needle biopsy in 10(25%)
patients and shave biopsy in 3(7.5%) patients

(Fig.-I ).Additional procedures like
transduodenal FNAC was performed in 5 and
intralesional FNAC in 3 patients to establish

the diagnosis.

Shave biopsy
n=03 (7.5%)

Lymph nodes hiops)
n=19 (47.:;</")

Biopsy of Hepatic
Met. n=8 (20'k )

Fig.-l: Sampling (~lpal1crealic lesions (n=40)
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Surgical procedures

Biliary bypass

The most important aspect of the inoperable
pancreatic lesion with biliary obstruction is

to reestablish bilioenteric flow. Hepaticojeju-
nostomy performed in 50(83.33%) patients
and cholecystojejunostomy in IO(16.67%)

patients (Table III).

Table-III: Biliary bypass procedures (11=60)

Parameters n (%)

(83.3)

(16.67)

Hcpaticojcjunostomy 50

Cholccystojejunostomy 10

A proximal loop of jejunum was brought up

to the common hepatic duct level after
Cholecystectomy for Hepaticojejunostomy.
Bile duct was opened and previously applied
biliary endoprosthesis removed. Biliary tree
was thoroughly irrigated for infected bile and
sludge. Most healthy & high up position of
the extrahepatic bi liary tree was selected for
the site of bi loenteric anastomosis. In 10

patients the hilar plate was made down and
the anastomosis was made in the confluence

of the hepatic duct.

Cholecystojejunostomy was done in those
patients with large inoperable pancreatic
growth, the invol vement of root of mesentery
and restricted mobility of proximal jejunal
loop caused inaccessibility for anastomosis
of jejunum to the bile duct.

Gastric bypass

Gastrojejunostomy done in all cases to

manage the existed or potential gastric outlet
obstruction. Retro colic anastomosis was

preferred. However, the ante colic

anastomosis was performed where the
growth has extended up to the body of the
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pancreas. An enteroenterostomy (side to
side) was done in all cases between the

efferent Gastrojejunostomy loop and rhe
jejunal loop for direct passage of gastric
content to the intestine without passing
through the bilo- enteric anastomosis.

Chemical Splanchinectomy
Intra-operative chemical splanchinectomy
was done in 25 patients by injecting 50%
alcohol to the celiac plexus on either side of
the aorta through a spinal needle.

Results

In 40 patients, tissue diagnosis was not"
possible before operation. Interesting
findings were obtained by per-operati ve
tissue biopsy: pancreatic carcinoma in 16

(40%), pancreatic tuberculosis (Fig. 2) in
5(12.5%), chronic pancreatitis (Fig. 3) in

6(\ 5%), pancreatic non-Hodgkin's
lymphoma (Fig. 4) in 3(7.5%), and
pancreatic metastasis in 2(5%), and

unsuccessful in 8(20%) patients (Fig. 5).
Twenty patients were diagnosed pre-
operatively by endoscopic biopsy as
periampullary carcinoma or carcinoma of the
head of the pancreas.

Fig.-2: Tuherculosis of the head (~rp(ll1c,.e(/swilh
I/Iass lesion
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Fig.-3: Chronic pancreatitis with mass lesion in
the pancmes

Unsuccessful
n=8(20%)

Pancreatic
Tuberculosis
n=5(12.5%)

Pancre~ticNon
Hodgkin's
Lvmphoma
n=3(7.5%)

Fig.-S: Hi,\'{oj!a{ho(o8ica( diagnosis (n=40)

Histological examination of resected 35
gallbladder revealed chronic cholecystitis in
28(80%), normal gallbladder in 5(14.29%),

adenocarcinoma in 2(5.70%) patients.
Sixteen(64%) of the 25 patients got pain
relief after chemical splanchinectomy.

There was no operative or postoperative

mortality (within I month) in our series. Post-
operative complication was noted in 18
(30%) patients (wound infection in 14,
incisional hernia in 4 patients). There was
no leakage of bilioenteric anastomosis.

Fig.-4: Non Hodgkim :\' Lymphoma (~f'the hmd

of pancreas with l1/(/sslession

Serum bilirubin levels reduced rapidly after
hepaticojejunostomy, Two patients (20%)
with cholecystojejunostomy developed
,

d
.

6
1h d 8th h f

.
Jaun Ice at an mont s a tel' surgery
respectively because of metastatic deposits
in the hepatic hilum. Gastric emptying was
excellent in patients who underwent retro

colic Gastrojejunostomy than ante colic one,
Fifteen patients (25%) were lost from follow-
up. Forty-five (75%) patients followed up

to 42 months, Twelve (20%) patients died of
diseases during follow up. Median
postoperative survival was 8 months, 2

patients survived for 15 months, and one
died after 29 months of palliative surgery,

Discussion

The incidence of pancreatic cancer has
doubled in Europe, tripled inAmericans and
quadrupled in Japanese over the last 40

X-IO
years

Its vague symptoms also simulate other
h b

'

l
' ,

d ' II I? Aepato I lary pancreatIc Iseases '-. vast

majority of patients also remaIn
undiagnosed, untreated or maltreated by the

misguidance of non-professionals,
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During the past decade the operability rate
of pancreatic cancer has increased due to the
advancement in imaging, interventions &.

h . 413-]5 H
.
11operatlve tec mque . . owever, stl

curative surgical therapy could be offered
only to 20% of the pancreatic cancer

. 116
patIents' .

Non-operative methods of reducing jaundice

by endoprosthesis through transampullary or
transhepatic route have become a standard
means for evaluation and decompression of
h b

'

l ' 17-20 I
.

h 11tel lary tree . t Improves t e overa
functions of multiple organs (hepatic, renal,
coagulation) of the bodl1,22. Endoscopic
interventionalprocedures were satisfactorily
done in 38 patients (63.3%) in the present
series. But this temporary stenting may be
dislodged, blocked and may act as a source
fhl ..2324

1
.

do c 0 angltls ' . t may reqUIre repeate
interventions and prosthesis revision.
Endoprosthesis implantation may not be
possible in duodenal infiltration leading to
narrow channee5.

Laparotomy has got immense opportunity to

judge the real inoperability, provides
histological/cytological diagnosis and
establishes permanent bilo-enteric bypass in
h . 23626-29I 1 h I s:.

t ese patients' , , . t a so e ps lor pam
controeO-32. Hepaticojejunostomy is the
standard biliary bypass procedure and
Cholecystojejunostomy is well known
biloenteric bypass procedure since long.

However, this procedure is rather obsolete
now, because the cystic duct in case of

cholecystojejunostomy may not act as a good
conduit for the drainage of whole biliary

system. The cystic duct may run parallel to
the bile duct in 20% and spirally in 5% of
cases, which is easily infiltrated by the
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neoplastic extension of the pancreas leading
to early bilo-enteric by pass failure.
Moreover, the gallbladder may be
chronically inflamed, and infiltrated by
neoplasm. Adenocarcinoma of gall bladder
was noted as an additional pathology in
two(5.7%) of our patients. In a well-
matched study of a large series of patients
underwent Choledochojejunostomy and
cholecystojejunostomy for inoperable
carcinoma head of the pancreas, the success
rate of Choledocho or Hepatico Jejunostomy
in terms of prompt and long continued

biliary decompression was much bett~r
than cholecystojejunostomy. Choledochoje-
junostomy or hepaticojejunostomy should
therefore be preferred method of palliative
bypass procedure33-37. Following these
procedures, we did not find any bilo-enteric
leak or peri operative mortality in our
patients. Reports suggest that the
postoperativemorbidityof 15-37percent and
mortality range of 2.5-19 percent after

d d b
'
I
'

b d 28.3738
stan ar I lary ypass proce ures '.

Our result is compatible with the published
reports without any mortality. The present
analysis of 60 patients of inoperable
carcinoma head of the pancreas revealedthat
all the procedures could be performed with
acceptable morbidity and without any
immediate 30-day postoperative mortality.
The maximum survival benefit of 15months

is achieved in two patients with average of
eight months in inoperable cancer patients
in the present study.

The results of per-operative sampling of the
lesion in present study are interesting.
Pancreatic tuberculosis and chronic

pancreatitis was noted in 12.5%and 15%of
patients respectively, those were labeled
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preoperatively as inoperable pancreatic
cancer, with obstructive jaundice. The
pancreatic tuberculosiswastreatedwith anti-
tubercular regime and the patient cured from
the disease.The chronic pancreatitis patients
got relief of symptoms after the bypass
procedures. The patients with Non-
Hodgkin's lymphoma responded well to
combination chemotherapy. Multi-
modalities approaches for cytological or
tissue diagnostic reporting accuracy of 85-
95 573940

I h
.

d h
.

dpercent .. . . n t ISstu y we ac leve
80 percent success for sampling the lesions.

From this study it may be concluded that
some benign conditions of the pancreas
simulate the malignant lesion of the organ.
Efforts should be taken to reach a tissue or

cytological diagnosis of the clinically
labeled inoperable cancer pancreas. It will
minimize the wrong diagnosis of a
significant number of patients having benign
pancreatic conditions as inoperable cancer
pancreas. Our managementstrategyprovides
diagnostic, therapeutic and survival benefit
for the patients clinically labeled as
inoperable cancer pancreas. We agree that
the number of cases analyzed in the
present seriesis not verylarge, furtherstudies
need to be performed in more number of
patients to establish the clear benefit on such
cases.
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